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INTRODUCTION 

A number of inportant events took place during the 
year under review. One of them undoubtedly was the 
admission of Bhutan as a Member State of the World Health 
Organization and its option to join the South-East Asia 
Region. This is certainly a most welcome addition. The 
first meeting of the Ministers of Health of South-East 
Asia, held in Jakarta on 22-24 September 1981, was also a 
major milestone in international health development in the 
Region. Attended by all the ten Member countries, the 
ministers meeting endorsed the regional strategies for HFA 
and urged the developnel-rt of collaborative health 
activities in the Region. 

As far as the work of WHO is concerned, while the 
process of reorientation of the ongoing activities towards 
HFA goals cgntinued, the enttlusiastic efforts for develop- 
ing, refining and implementing HFA strategies gained 
further momentum in the countries of the Region. In the 
light of the global HFA strategy and the plan of action 
endorsed by the World Health Assembly, the national and 
regional strategies continued to be reviewed and plans of 
action were drawn up to implement them. Several countries 
have already developed organizational mechanisms for 
sustaining these efforts as a continuing process. For 
example, Sri J>anka has established not only a National 
Health Council at the high policy-making level but also a 
multidisciplinary health development committee with 
several sub-committees at working level for the planning, 
programming, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of 
the various aspects of health developinent activities. 
Similar national inechanisms have been strengthened in 
Thailand and Nepal to plan and manage development 
activities for achieving HFA. Burma has developed an 
integrated institutional framework for an organized 
managerial process for national health development which 
includes country health programming for the planning, 
implementation, monitoring and evaluation of the Peoples' 
Health Programme. All these efforts have helped the 
countries to crystallize their health plans and programmes, 
which are directed towards the achievement of the HFA 
goals. 

* * * 

Pari Passu with the efforts for developing the HFP. -- 
strategy and its implementation, monitoring and evaluation 
at the national level, several innovative activities have 
also been generated in a number of countries of the Regibn 
in respect of WHO collaboration for I~IFA. First, a flexible 
programme-budgeting process for WHO collaborative 
activities is under experinent in Thailand to help evolve 



SEA/RC35/2 
Page viii 

a better mechanism to ensure that the Member States receive 
the right type of collaborative support from WHO at the 
right time to facilitate national health development for 
achieving the goals of health for all. The evaluation of 
the first phase of this experiment is expected to be 
undertaken during 1983. Secondly, a retrospective study is 
to be started this year in Indonesia for determining the 
strengths and weaknesses of the existing pattern of WHO 
collaboration in the light of HFA objectives. In addition, 
in a well-defined geographical area, an experimental 
project will be implemented to determine the most suitable 
pattern of WHO collaboration which will produce a tangible 
impact contributing towards HFA goals. Thirdly, JCHP 
studies, under the joint auspices of WHO and UNICEF, have 
been planned in Nepal and Burma. This will certainly 
provide scope for a more rational utilization of external 
resources in identified priority areas augmenting national 
efforts for health development and facilitating the 
achievement of HFA goals. Last, but not the least, are the 
Health Resource Group/Country Resource Utilization reviews 
that have already been completed in Sri Lanka and Nepal. 
These reviews have led to further steps, such as the 
convening of a meeting of the funding agencies to be held 
in Colombo later in 1982 for mobilizing external resources 
in support of Sri Lankan health programmes within the 
framework of the national HFA strategy. Similar actions in 
respect of Nepal are in the offing. These are commendable 
efforts and are expected to expand further in the future. 

Managerial Process for Health Development 

Considerable progress has been made in the Region in 
regard to establishing a sound managerial process for 
national health development. In most countries, the 
ministry of health has developed a core group of staff for 
health planning, implementation, monitoring and evaluation. 
However, there is a need for the further strengthening of 
health planning units, especially in the context of the 
enormity of the task of achieving HFA/2000 vis-a-vis the 
scarcity of resources. This situation makes it imperative 
that a sound managerial process be applied for obtaining 
the maximum health impact from the available limited 
resources. 

It is gratifying that at least six countries of the 
Region have already adopted country health programming or 
a similar methodology for health planning. This has led to 
the rationalization of national medium-term health plans 
in conformity with the needs of the people. In addition, 
Nepal and Indonesia have developed long-term perspective 
plans for health extending up to the end of the century 
with the prime objective of HFA/2000. Burma has developed 
not only a workable process for monitoring the People's 
Health Programme but also a built-in evaluation system 
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which is now functioning effectively providing feedback 
for necessary improvements. Bangladesh has completed a 
need assessment exercise for health manpower planning and 
is in the process of finalizing a national health manpower 
development plan, which envisages the training of health 
personnel of appropriate quality and in adequate quantity 
to Support HFA activities. Maldives has attempted to 
involve the village leaders in its effort to assess the 
felt needs as an input to PHC planning. Thailand has 
already taken steps to decentralize planning at the 
provincial and district levels. WHO has continued to 
support these national efforts not only through technical 
collaboration but also by training national personnel in 
planning methods and procedures, providing manuals and 
guidelines as well as supplying training modules and other 
learning materials. 

As for its own managerial process, the Organization 
has not only developed the Seventh General Programme of 
Work based on regional contributions which were prepared 
in close consultation with Member States but has also 
taken steps to formulate a medium-term programme for the 
period 1984-89. This is the first time that three major 
managerial tools, namely, the General Programme of Work, 
the medium-term programme and the programme budget, will 
be closely interlinked not only in presenting the programme 
budget to WHO'S governing bodies but also in their imple- 
mentation, monitoring and evaluation in the context of HFA 
strategies and plans of action. To this end, specific 
guidelines for their formulation and a common framework 
for monitoring the HFA strategies have already been 
developed. 

Development of Health Services 

Efforts for health infrastructure development in the 
countries of the Region are now based on the objective of 
providing primary health care to all people who are as yet 
unserved or underserved. Thus, the infrastructure on which 
stress has been laid so far is for supporting primary 
health care services for rural populations which are mostly 
underserved. In order to achieve this, governments are not 
only revamping the organizational set-up for rural health 
care by strengthening primary health centres, but also 
intensifying training activities for a variety of primary 
health care workers in keeping with their specific needs. 
The emphasis now is increasingly on the active involvement 
of the community in developing, managing and assessing 
primary health care. It is interesting to note in this 
connexion that there is now a new awareness regarding the 
need for early action to provide primary health care also 
to the urban poor; efforts are being initiated to take 
stock of the situation so that specific action can be 
taken to develop urban primary health care where needed. 
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WHO is organizing national and international consultations 
to define the precise steps required in this field. In 
support of primary health care, appropriate referral 
services and logistics systems are also being developed as 
it is clearly realized that without such support, primary 
health care development cannot be sustained. In spite of 
all these efforts, the coverage of primary health care 
continues to remain rather low and there is an urgent need 
for expanding and strengthening PHC activities in both 
rural and urban areas. The Organization has continued to 
provide technical support to the countries in this vital 
area in close collaboration with UNICEF. 

One of the major problems that confront countries in 
the Region is the high rate of population increase which 
neutralizes the hard-earned economic gains, frustrating 
all efforts at socio-economic development. Governments are 
fully aware of the situation and are making efforts to 
cope with the problem by strengthening their family health 
programmes with a major family planning component. The 
main thrust of the programme supported by WHO is on 
developing adequately trained manpower of appropriate 
categories to cater to MCH and family planning services. 
Integrated with these services are two important 
activities, namely, education of mothers in personal and 
community hygiene and the basic principles of nutrition. 
WHO has collaborated with the governments in developing 
manuals and guidelines for MCH workers and in training 
them in all four components of the programme. 

WHO also collaborated in the conduct of studies on 
the risk approach to the delivery of maternal and child 
health services. The results are now being analysed and 
will be used in further improving the MCH services. 

A number of research-cum-action projects on nutri- 
tion problems related specially to mothers and children, 
which will address the practical questions concerning the 
application of known scientific knowledge in different 
socio-cultural settings, are progressing well. This is 
very encouraging since the results of these research 
activities will certainly contribute towards improving the 
effectiveness of the nutrition programme in the Region. 

In this connexion it is worth mentioning that in 
order to provide technical support to the national efforts 
for the development of family health services, a multi- 
disciplinary family health team with expertise in maternal 
and child health care, family planning, nutrition, health 
education and statistics has been functioning in the 
Regional Office. Through this team approach, integrated 
support is being given to the whole gamut of family health 
activities in the countries. 
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Disease Prevention and Control 

Epidemiological services continue to remain weak in 
several countries owing to lack of trained field epidemio- 
logists. To tackle this problem an effort is being made in 
Thailand, with active WHO support,to develop field-oriented 
service-based training in epidemiology, utilizing the 
existing facilities of the Schools of Medicine and Public 
Health and the field-surveillance system of the Ministry 
of Public Health. In spite of initial difficulties, the 
training programme is now well established and is progres- 
sing satisfactorily. The ultimate objective is to develop 
this national course as a regional facility for the 
benefit of trainees from all the countries of the Region. 

Although it is gratifying to state that there has 
been an overall decline of malaria in the Region, the 
problem continues to be quite severe in spite of serious 
efforts made by the governments to control the disease. 
The technical problems of resistance of vectors to 
insecticides and of drugs to the malaria parasite remain 
unsolved. In addition to these difficulties, there is now 
an increasing constraint of financial resources to support 
the programme due to an escalation of the price of drugs, 
insecticides and other essential supplies and equipment. 
The programme therefore urgently needs enhanced external 
support in order to sustain the present level of control 
efforts. One interesting feature which is now emerging in 
respect of the malaria programme is an increasing 
acceptance of the integration of vertical malaria 
programmes with the general health services right up to 
the primary health care level - a development resulting 
from the long-term nature of the control strategy and the 
continuous threat of a shortage of funds. At a recent 
inter-country seminar on the control of malaria in the 
context of primary health care, it was agreed that where 
malaria was a low risk problem immediate integration with 
primary health care was feasible, but that for high risk 
or special risk areas, proper preparation for phased 
integration would be necessary. In addition to WHO'S 
technical support, a number of bilateral sources, viz., 
SIDA, CIDA, the Netherlands, US AID and UK, have provided 
financial and material assistance to malaria control 
activities in the Region. In view of the seriousness of 
the situation it is urgently necessary to increase the 
quantum of support from various agencies for tackling this 
major problem. 

Leprosy remains a priority problem in at least seven 
countries of the Region. Owing to the social stigma, 
prolonged treatment regimen, shortage of drugs and an 
inadequate logistics system the existing programmes are 
finding it difficult even to implement the conventional 
strategy of early identification of cases and treatment 



SEA/RC35/2 
Page xii 

with Dapsone. Recent research indicates that monodrug 
therapy with Dapsone is certainly not the most effective 
way of treating leprosy because of the problem of resist- 
ance and other factors. In this context it seems imperative 
that the research effort should be strengthened to find 
solutions to these problems, for better implementation of 
known intervention strategies and for developing more 
effective measures for control and treatment. While the 
Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical 
Diseases is actively pursuing research efforts in this 
area, there is need for national authorities to strengthen 
leprosy control activities within the existing knowledge 
and resources. It must be stressed, however, that health 
education should be a strong and important component of 
any intervention programme for leprosy control since the 
social stigma attached to the disease often prevents early 
diagnosis and prompt and adequate treatment. 

Diarrhoea1 diseases are responsible for causing infant 
and child malnutrition, leading to infections, morbidity 
and untimely death and contributing largely towards high 
infant mortality rates in the countries of the Region. Now 
that oral rehydration salts have been found to be an 
effective tool to prevent mortality due to diarrhoea, 
diarrhoea1 disease control programmes have been established 
in most countries. WHO is directly involved in training 
manpower, both in the technical as well as managerial 
aspects of the programme, health education of mothers and 
the family, and in health services research for providing 
timely and adequate rehydration therapy. The Organization 
supported the three regional training centres in Dacca, 
Calcutta and Jakarta which have successfully arranged 
inter-country and inter-regional training activities during 
the period under review. In addition to supporting a 
number of national training activities, UNICEF is actively 
supporting the programme by supplying ORS as w e l l  as 
through assistance in increasing production to achieve 
self-reliance by the countries. 

Dengue haemorrhagic fever continues to be a public 
health problem in Burma, Indonesia and Thailand, but 
fortunately, it did not spread further in the Region. WHO 
supports national efforts in the surveillance of the 
disease, in training national personnel in clinical and 
laboratory diagnostic techniques, in improving clinical 
methods and treatment and in research for developing 
prophylactic vaccines. It is encouraging that at the WHO 
Collaborating Centre in Bangkok the development of vaccine 
for dengue haemorrhagic fever is at an advanced stage and 
is awaiting animal experimentation. 

The Expanded Programme on Immunization has been 
progressing well in the Region. The extent of coverage has 
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been increasing steadily and the drop-out rate, especially 
for polio and DPT immunization, has been decreasing 
gradually in most countries. Lack of cold chain, defi- 
ciencies in the supervision of health workers in the field 
and weak logistic systems are the major drawbacks in some 
countries. The coverage assessment surveys are now being 
regularly used in most countries to obtain a reliable 
picture of the progress made. A careful analysis of the 
surveillance data of the target diseases shows a 
perceptible decrease, especially in the incidence of 
neonatal tetanus and diphtheria, wherever the programme 
has been properly implemented. UNICEF closely collaborates 
with WHO in this programme. 

Non-communicable Diseases 

While the prevention and control of communicable 
diseases is receiving the priority attention of the public 
health authorities, efforts to deal with the emerging 
problem of non-communicable diseases such as cardiovascular 
diseases (CVD), cancers, diabetes and other metabolic 
disorders are also getting due attention in several 
countries of the Region. Cardiovascular diseases and 
cancer are tackled as emerging problems in Burma, DPRK, 
India, Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. The major thrust 
of WHO's support in controlling these diseases is in the 
field of epidemiological surveillance, community-oriented 
services and training of manpower. The Bangladesh 
Institute of Research and Rehabilitation in Diabetes, 
Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders will function as a WHO 
Collaborating Centre to develop community-oriented 
education for the prevention of diabetes, promote training 
and service activities and participate in national and 
reqional collaborative studies on diabetes mellitus. 

WHO's collaborative activities in the control and 
prevention of blindness have been developed, with support 
from voluntary agencies, in a number of countries of the 
Region. Since blindness is caused by multiple etiological 
factors, the principal strategy for its prevention and 
control as adopted by the countries varies, depending on 
the major cause of blindness in each country. For example, 
in Bangladesh, India and Indonesia, a large proportion of 
preventable blindness is due to vitamin A deficiency, 
whereas in Burma and Thailand the predominant reason is 
trachoma. However, in most countries the backlog of 
cataract cases awaiting surgery is quite large. WHO is 
collaborating in organizing mobile eye camps and in 
strengthening the static national facilities with technical 
support. It is gratifying that this programme is gaining 
momentum as a result of increasing interest shown by the 
governments and non-governmental agencies at the national 
and international levels. 
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Environmental Health 

With the adoption of the targets for the Inter- 
national Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade 
(IDWSSD) in 1980, the countries of the Region have been 
actively engaged in reorienting and strengthening the 
programmes for water supply and sanitation based on rapid 
needs assessment carried out by most of them earlier. 
These programmes, however, emphasize water supply more 
than sanitation. Also, the resources are allocated with a 
higher proportion going to the urban rather than the rural 
areas. In spite of these drawbacks, there is certainly an 
improvement in the per capita supply of safe water as well 
as in the geographical distribution of supply points. The 
picture regarding sanitation, however, seems rather 
unsatisfactory and there is a need for stimulating this 
component of the programme. It is now clear that if safe 
drinking water and sanitation facilities are to be 
provided to all people, it is urgent that the strategy 
should emphasize the primary health care approach, 
community involvement through intensive health education 
and the use of locally available technology in order to 
sustain such efforts. It is gratifying that most of the 
rural water supply and sanitation programmes in the Region 
are gradually adopting these strategies and developing 
their activities as part of the primary health care 
services. US AID, the World Bank, GTZ, UNDP and UNICEF 
have collaborated with WHO in these efforts. 

As a result of rapid industrialization in some 
countries, e.g., India, Thailand and Indonesia, 
environmental pollution has become an emerging problem. 
WHO is assisting these governments in epidemiological 
studies and training of manpower in addition to providing 
technical support to control environmental pollution. 

Promotion and Development of Research 

The Organization's programme for the promotion and 
development of research has two distinct components, viz.,. 
(i) technical and financial support to actual research 
activities in the field of health and (ii) further develop- 
ment of the research capabilities of Member States through 
training of manpower and strengthening of the physical 
facilities for medical and health services research. 

It is worth mentioning that so far as support to 
actual research activities is concerned, there is a clear 
shift of emphasis towards those research efforts which 
will facilitate the application of known knowledge and 
emerging results of on-going research for health programme 
development, rather than generating newer knowledge for 
the sake of knowledge. The aim is to solve the human 
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problems related to health rather than solving mere 
technological problems. This has led to a re-examination 
of research priorities in the light of the programme needs 
for achieving HFA/2000. Thus health services research 
(HSR) is rightly receiving much greater attention now than 
hitherto. A sub-committee on health services research 
established on the basis of the recommendation of the SEA 
Advisory Committee on Medical Research went in depth into 
the various facets of HSR recently in order to devise 
means for strengthening activities in this area. The SEA/ 
ACMR, at its eighth session, reviewed the deliberations 
and recommendations of these committees or sub-committees 
and endorsed further action. 

WHO is stimulating national research councils and 
similar bodies to strengthen national research capabilities 
through the establishment of a cadre of well-trained 
research scientists with suitable career opportunities to 
achieve self-reliance. It is also actively involved in 
supporting national efforts for research manpower develop- 
ment through research training grants, provision of courses 
in research methods and preparation of research protocols. 

Health Manpower Development 

In consonance with the strategy for HFA/2000 emphasis 
has been laid on developing appropriate manpower to 
support and sustain primary health care services in all 
countries of the Region. WHO'S collaborative efforts in 
this area, therefore, have been appropriately tuned 
towards supporting this trend in respect of manpower 
planning, production and utilization, and evaluation based 
on the key approach of PHC to achieve HFA goals. 

s his has led to intensive effort for reorienting 
training curricula to conform to the field-based PHC 
service needs at all levels including referral services. 
Thus, training programmes, not only for primary health 
care workers but also for staff of referral services, are 
being modified to suit the specific situations in each 
country. Community medicine has been recognized as an 
important discipline for medical doctors thereby shifting 
the focus from the individual to the community and from 
the curative to the promotive and preventive aspects of 
medical training. Similarly, greater emphasis has been 
laid on training public health nurses keeping in mind that 
they have to work in the field much more than in a 
hospital or institution. The training of auxiliaries 
including village volunteers and traditional birth 
attendants continues to provide extensive support to PHC 
efforts in most countries. Action for the orientation of 
traditional practitioners of medicine in support of PHC 
has also been undertaken in some countries. WHO has been 
actively collaborating in these efforts. 
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A new field which is now becoming increasingly 
important is that of health manpower development research. 
The Regional Office, in collaboration with Headquarters, 
has planned to hold at the end of this year a multi- 
disciplinary workshop for the producers and users of health 
manpower to identify the research needs, prioritize them 
and develop methods and means to launch comprehensive 
research to solve these problems. 

Technical Cooperation Among Developing Countries 

Coordination of international health development 
activities is an important constitutional function of WHO. 
While the Organization is playing a leading role in 
coordinating the activities of international, bilateral 
and multilateral collaborating agencies in health develop- 
ment as a part of socio-economic development in the Member 
States, a major effort is being made to utilize the concept 
of TCDC as an effective approach in coordinating and 
mutually strengthening the development efforts of the 
countries of the Region. The decision taken at the first 
meeting of the Health Ministers is a real breakthrough in 
this regard. In this meeting they jointly agreed to 
develop, utilize and stimulate the TCDC mechanism for 
health development in South-East Asian countries, and 
preparatory steps have already been taken towards this 
end. In this connexion, other regional collaborative 
efforts such as ASEAN and steps initiated by the South 
Asian countries are worth mentioning; WHO is contributing, 
as far as practicable, to these efforts within its 
constitutional mandate and financial limits. 

Study of WHO'S Structure in the Liqht of Its Functions 

One of the major parts of the study of WHO'S structure 
in the light of its functions is the role of the governing 
bodies, e.g., World Health Assembly, Executive Board and 
Regional Committee in enhancing the effectiveness of the 
Organization to meet the needs of its Member States. In 
this context, the Regional Committee for South-East Asia 
has, in recent years, played an extremely important role 
through active involvement in developing and monitoring 
the biennial programme budget of the Region. In pursuance 
of resolution SEA/~c34/Rll adopted at the thirty-fourth 
session of the Regional Committee a Committee, has been 
established with a senior official of decision-making 
level from the Ministry of Health of each Member State of 
the Region. This committee undertook an in-depth analysis 
of the inter-country programmes of the 1980-1981 and 
1982-1983 biennia. Based on this analysis the proposals 
for the inter-country programmes for the ~egion have been 
recommended by the Committee for inclusion in the 
programme budget for the next biennium, 1984-1985. This 
analysis certainly has enhanced the relevance of inter- 
country programmes to meet the needs of the Member States. 
The same Committee, which met twice during the year, has 
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also been able to consider a perspective plan up to the 
end of the century for WHO'S inter-country programme for 
the Region, the modalities of evaluating WHO'S programme 
at the country and inter-country level as well as to 
analyse the structure and functions of 'rlPC&Rs, offices in 
the Region. This is a very encouraging trend and will 
certainly make WHO truly an organization of its Hember 
States by catering to their priority needs. 

In summary, the year under review witnessed a series 
of encouraging steps taken towards further improvement of 
the health of the people of the Region in close 
collaboration with the Member States. I must express my 
gratitude and sincere thanks to all our Member States for 
their unstinted support and cooperation in our joint 
endeavour to achieve the goal of health for all. 

The first few steps that we have taken so far are 
firm and purposeful and this augurs well for the future. 
What is needed now is to maintain and even accelerate the 
pace of our efforts and endeavours with ever increasing 
devotion and commitment in order to improve the health of 
all our people. 

Dr U KO KO 
Regional Director 
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